September 1, 2008

Dear Stephanie:

We are both confused and alarmed regarding submission of the 1st Quarterly Progress Report for the Trouble-Shooting the Process project. Let us outline events to date.

On July 5, 2008, in the absence of any other instructions or guidelines, we submitted a Progress Report and a Cashflow Report.

· In doing this we were complying with Schedule E which required a written Progress Report by “July 25, 2008 (covering the period April to June 2008)”.

· On July 9th you responded indicating that the 1st Quarter period had been changed to May-July. We had not been advised of this change previously.

· Your email of July 9 rejected our submitted Progress Report and Cashflow Report on the basis of the altered Quarter. You also indicated that we should send a signed Cashflow Report. Not sending a signed report was our error and has since been rectified with the latest May-July Report.

· You provided us with a copy of the April – June activities listed in Schedule A for our guidance on the written Progress Report. 

· You requested that we “write beside each point if the activity had been done or not”, and gave us a few examples of how this should be done. This guidance was appreciated.

· We understand that the confusing start to the project required a change to the projected 1st Quarter period (May to July rather than April to June). We have no problem with that, even though the problem was not caused by us. 

We then waited until mid-August and submitted a new written Progress Report and a new Cashflow Report. The    written report was in accord with your instructions for completion of this report. Unfortunately, we again failed to send a signed copy of the Cashflow Report. As noted, this error has since been rectified.

· We responded to your query whether “some project activities stated in Schedule A of the Agreement” might not be achieved. 

· We complied with your May 9 instructions on completion of the 1st Quarter written Progress Report. We responded as instructed to each planned activity and noted whether it has been achieved or not. As noted, we failed to forward a signed Cashflow Report, though we had forwarded a Report by email attachment.

· We noted that all project activities in Schedule A would be achieved, though noting that the delay in initiation of the project might result in adjustments to timing of project activities and might have implications for the Cashflow forecast.

We were surprised to receive on August 21 an email from Ms. Benhabib indicating that:

· Our written 1st Quarter Report had not addressed all listed Schedule A activities. 

· Our Cashflow Report was blank and a new, signed report should be sent. As noted this Report has now been sent.

· We must comply with all instructions on completing the 1st Quarter Reports or risk delay, and possibly reduction, to any funding advance.

As we knew that we had followed your instructions of May 9, and that our copies of the Cashflow Report contained accurate budget information in terms of expenses for the May-July period, we found Ms. Benhabib’s response confusing, if not intimidating. We can only think that our written Progress Report and the Cashflow Report must have been corrupted in transmission to draw Ms. Benhabib’s comments, when, as far as we knew, we had complied with requirements (except for the issue of a “signed” Cashflow report). 

A considerable part of Ms. Benhabib’s email dealt with the nature of any report we should make. This was further confusing as Ms. Behabib also noted that your office did not “have any template for the progress report”, though she was giving us detailed requirements for such a report. 

Ms. Benhabib’s instructions on how to address the Report varied significantly from your instructions of May 9th which were clear and concise. Another confusing aspect was instruction to forecast events beyond the 1st Quarter period.

In addition, Ms. Benhabib gave us instructions to include in our Report “all documents related to (our) activities (such as minutes, emails, notes and a list of participants for each activity, meeting, brochure, pamphlet, poster, etc.). If there are any photos, I will be happy to receive it. Could you please send us the documents related to interviews, consultations, agreement with PFO, parent organizations, and School Board staff”? 

This last “additional” request alarms us and further confuses us. We are alarmed in that we are being instructed to send you information which would violate ethical standards around confidentiality. We are alarmed by the exhaustive nature of the information required by your office. It strikes us as more of a “fishing” or “surveillance” procedure than that of a normal Progress Report procedure. Essentially, we have been asked, after the fact, to provide a full set of all project communications, including those that are confidential. The frequent references to holding back of advance payments strikes us as a veiled threat.

We do have a significant number of the records mentioned by Ms. Benhabib. As noted, many of them are confidential. Others are more innocuous. However, we fail to see how a list of names attending a meeting will advance your ability to administer our grant. Even then, we do not have the permission of the individuals concerned to share their names, or the permission of those offering the workshops.

All in all, this is the third time we have responded to a changing set of Progress Report instructions in the absence of any reporting template. It seems to us that we have acted in compliance with Schedules A and E, even though there has been a degree of confusion, not of our making, occasioned by the delayed start of our project. 

This is a serious matter to us. We have done the work in compliance with the Agreement. Even if there are some aspects of our reports you would like us to alter, the work has been done. Repeated changes to what we are expected to do, do not emanate from our office. The confusion involved has increased our administrative workload significantly and detracted from time spent on the project. 

Note: Both Gary Bunch and Jack Pearpoint will be away from our office for the period of September 2 to 5. We expect that we will hear from you in the interim and that together we will be able to resolve the regretful situation that has arisen. 

In the meantime we request that the second advance payment be forwarded as we have complied with your Progress Report and Cashflow Report instructions of May 9th. 

